
TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE MAY 12TH, 2011 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their monthly meeting on April 14th, 2011 at the Stanford Town Hall.  Supervisor Virginia Stern called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and asked for a moment of silence for those giving their time and their lives to bring peace to our world.


Roll Call:
Mark D’Agostino - present




Thomas Dewhirst - present




Christopher Flynn - present




Johanna Shafer - present




Virginia Stern – present


Also in attendance were Attorney Bill Bogle, Jr., and Building Inspector Don Smith.

REPORTS:
1. TOWN BOARD LIAISON REPORTS:

Councilman Flynn was not able to attend his meetings as he had been working nights.

Councilman D’Agostino gave his reports from the Recreation Commission and the Master Plan Committee.

Councilman Dewhirst reported from the April CAC meeting.

Councilwoman Shafer spoke of the Fire Commissioners’ and Planning Board meetings in April.

2. SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: Supervisor Stern spoke of her recent “Supervisor’s Saturday” with Assemblyman Molinaro, the County’s Transportation group meeting here on June 23rd, the Grange’s ‘Meet the School Board Candidates’ night, Congressman Gibson’s meeting here on May 16th and the Lions Flea Market and History Day on June 11th.

 3. HIGHWAY SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT: Jim Myers was unable to attend but Councilman Dewhirst gave a report for him of the crew’s recent activities.

4. COUNTY LEGISLATOR’S REPORT: County Legislator Kelsey was not present yet.

(next agenda item taken out of order)

ITEMS REQUIRING VOTES:

#5. RECREATION BIDS:

Bids had been received for fencing the new skate park area and for the purchase of chlorine for the pond.  On a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Tom Dewhirst, the bid for the fencing was awarded to Oakwood Fencing in the amount of $9,000.00 and to Duso Chemical for chlorine at $1.25 per gallon.  Motion carried with all in favor. 

DISCUSSION ITEMS:

1. HIGHWAY GARAGE FINANCING: Ray Jurkowski, engineer from Morris Associates for this project, would have final bid results and recommendations for the Board early next week.  He did however recommend that the Highway crew could do some of the work and that the building could be made just solar-ready.  Lengthy discussion continued regarding the costs and possible financing of this project, with the Board members deciding to have another Special Meeting on Friday, May 20th at 7:00 PM to discuss it further on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried.

(next agenda item taken out of order)

4. COUNTY LEGISLATOR’S REPORT: Legislator Kelsey arrived and spoke of the following matters before the County Legislature: “Heritage Days” in October & November, the creation of veterans and environmental management appointments, the bond for roof repairs at the County Court and Garages, the solid waste report, the redistricting plans and the closing of the Hudson River Psychiatric Center.  Mr. Kelsey also leant the Town a 1934 book, “The History of Dutchess County.”  This will be made available in the Clerk’s office to anyone interested for the next two months.
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2. PARKING AT THE BANGALL MONUMENT: This request from the American Legion was withdrawn.

3. PARKING FOR THE BANGALL POSTMISTRESS: This request was also withdrawn, but the Historical Society requested that the cemetery by Elvin’s 

Market be mowed for Memorial Day.  This maintenance request was approved         on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried.

4. WEBSITE: Supervisor Stern and Councilman Flynn had been looking at a re-design of the Town’s website and having additional links.  A motion to approve these changes and additions, as well as having the CAC’s “Welcome Packet” uploaded, was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Chris Flynn.  Motion carried.

5. GRANT WRITER FOR COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT:  A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Tom Dewhirst, to have the Supervisor meet with grant writer Mike Haggerty to discuss the submission of a CD Block grant application for a handicapped accessible “splash pad” at the Rec. Pond.  Recreation Comm. Chairman Sue Blouse also thought that the bottom of the pond might need to be redone, and would look into the costs of that, as well as meeting with the Supervisor and Mr. Haggerty.

6. POLICY FOR TOWN FACILITIES’ USE: Discussion followed with questions raised about groups’ insurance and liability issues, with a recommendation that a “hold harmless” agreement might have to be instituted.  Further discussion will follow at a later date.  However, a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer to allow Samantha Cole to hold a dance class at the Town Hall for parents and pre-school children approved this, and Johanna Shafer seconded the motion.  Motion carried.

7. PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR” AGENDA ITEM: After discussion, a motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Tom Dewhirst, to have the “Privilege of the Floor” continue to be at the end and to allow the Board members to respond to comments if they so wished.  Roll Call Vote as follows: Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes; Councilman Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Christopher Flynn – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – no; Supervisor Virginia Stern – no.  Motion carried.

ITEMS REQUIRING VOTES:

1. AFLAC INSURANCE:  After discussion, this matter would be addressed again at the Special Meeting on May 20th.

2. HISTORIAN’S AND ASSESSOR’S COMPUTERS: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, to approve the purchase of a new CPU, monitor and external hard drive for the Historian’s office and a new internal and external hard drive for the Assessor’s computer.  The total costs for both offices would be about $ 1,000.  Motion carried with all in favor.
3. ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS VACANCY: On the recommendation of the ZBA, the Town Board appointed Jim Myers III to the vacant position, approved on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.
4. 30-DAY WAIVER FOR RENEWAL OF BEER LICENSE FOR ELVIN’S MARKET: A motion to approve this request from Jim Elvin for Elvin’s Family Market for a 30-day waiver for his re-application to the NYS Liquor Authority for the sale of beer was made by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Chris Flynn.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.
5. GRANGE’S DONATION OF A FLAG FOR THE PETER MILLER MEMORIAL: Virginia Stern made a motion to accept the Grange’s generous offer to replace the flag at the memorial for Peter Miller behind the Grange Hall, seconded by Tom Dewhirst.  Motion carried with all in favor.
6. FARM & AGRICULTURE COMMITTEE’S REQUEST TO INCREASE THEIR MEMBERSHIP: A motion was made by Chris Flynn, seconded by Tom Dewhirst, to increase the membership of the Farm & Ag Committee from 5 to 7 members.  Motion carried with all voting in favor. 
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GENERAL BUSINESS:

1. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the April 14, 2011 meeting and the April 20th, 2011 Special Meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Chris Flynn.  Town Board members Dewhirst, Flynn, Shafer and Stern voted in favor, with Councilman D’Agostino abstaining.

2. APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS: The May 2011 Abstract of Claims and the Planning Board Escrow Abstract were approved for payment on the motion of Virginia Stern, second by Tom Dewhirst, as follows: General Fund, check numbers 21651-21704, in the amount of $62,450.71; Highway Fund, check numbers 21705-21729, in the amount of $22,580.62; Stanfordville/Bangall Light District, check # 21730, in the amount of $613.40; and Capital Project Account-Highway Garage, check numbers 21731-21733, in the amount of $7,363.83.  Grand total of Abstract #5: $93,008.56.  Planning Escrow, Abstract #5P, check numbers 770-770e, in the amount of $2,217.10.  Motion carried with Board members D’Agostino, Dewhirst, Flynn and Stern voting in favor, and Councilwoman Shafer abstaining.

3. MOTION TO TRANSFER RISK RETENTION FUNDS TO THE GENERAL FUND: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Tom Dewhirst, to transfer $3,982.09 from the Risk Retention Fund to the General Fund to cover litigation expenses.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

4. MOTION TO TRANSFER REC. CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT FUNDS TO THE GENERAL FUND: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to transfer $1,391.55 from the Rec. Capital Improvement Fund to the General Fund to cover the costs of a kiosk for the Stanford Wildlife Preserve.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.
5.  BUDGET RESOLUTION: The following resolution was approved as follows:

GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION

RESOLUTION # 6 OF 2011

Motion made by Supervisor Virginia Stern

Seconded by Councilwoman Johanna Shafer

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2011 General Fund budget line items that will exceed the amount available in the below mentioned lines, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other budget lines and needs to transfer funds to provide for expenses incurred,

 
NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the following budget lines for the adopted 2011 General Fund budget:


Account





      Increase
       Decrease

00-01-1110-42 – Court – Contractual/Grant



       
       $ 254.56_

00-01-1110-40 – Court – Contractual



        $ 254.56
       



00-06-7140-21 – Recreation – Equipment


      $ 1,391.55
____________

00-06-7140-40 – Contractual





                   $ 1,000.00

00-06-7180-20 - Recreation Pond: chlorine pumps

      $ 1,000.00




00-07-8010-42 – Special Counsel – litigation

      $ 3,982.09









TOTAL:

      $ 6,628.20        $ 1,254.56 


Revenues

00-2705     Recreation / Parkland Account


      $ 1,391.55

______

00-5031     Risk Retention Funds



      $ 3,982.09

______






TOTAL:
                  $ 5,373.64



Roll Call Vote as follows:
Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes





Councilman Thomas Dewhirst – yes





Councilman Christopher Flynn – yes





Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes





Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes
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Budget Resolution # 6 of 2011 approved by the affirmative votes of the Town Board members present and certified this 12th day of May 2011.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:


Andy Lawson, S. Anson Road, stated that the winter had made a mess of the roads, that part of N. Anson had been washed away, and asked if the Board would consider paving some of the unpaved roads, or unpaved sections of roads.


With no other business, a motion to adjourn at 9:40 PM was made by Chris Flynn, seconded by Mark D’Agostino.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell

Town Clerk








